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March 4, 2014 

 
 

The Honorable William D. Sessoms, Mayor 
Members of City Council 
City of Virginia Beach 
Building 1 
Municipal Center 
Virginia Beach, VA 23456 
 
Dear Mayor and Members of City Council: 

 
 

The School Board is pleased to submit its proposed $705 million Operating Budget for 2014-15 for 
City Council’s consideration.  We have allocated the funds projected by the Governor’s 2014 budget proposal 
and the current Revenue Sharing Agreement for local funds to those areas with the greatest need.  We 
recognize there may be adjustments to both, but do not anticipate major swings in revenues. 

 
While there was some increase in state funding, it was all required to cover the major increase in 

VRS.  The funds required for our employee retirement benefits are increasing approximately 16%.  We are 
pleased there is a modest increase in local school funding from the Revenue Sharing Formula.  While we have 
many needs, all of the new funds have been allocated to employee compensation simply because Virginia 
Beach Schools is losing its competitive edge in the marketplace for both teaching and skilled support staff.  
We have funded a 2.79% pay raise inclusive of the mandatory 1% VRS increase for employees which they 
must pay to the state VRS fund.  When considering the tax implications which vary by employee of this 1% 
raise which flows to VRS, the actual employee increase is approximately 1.5%.  

 
We need to do more for our employees now or soon.  In the past, Beach schools took pride in 

providing nearly the best pay in the region.  Our starting and mid-level pay are now in the bottom half of the 
school divisions in South Hampton Roads.  While our employees take pride in contributing to the significant 
collective success of our schools, they do notice our pay significantly lags many in the area. 

 
Two other elements of compensation adjustments are an incremental approach to fixing 

compression and scale placement problems for non-teaching staff on the unified scale.  We have allocated 
$900 thousand to adjust those employees paid significantly less than their skills and years of experience 
warrant based on their current position on the scale.  At this rate, it will take 5-6 years with similar funding to 
fix these alignment issues.  These “equity adjustments” will affect about 1,700 of the 4,807 employees on this 
scale.  These adjustments represent the monetary difference (increase in pay) needed to correct a pay 
disparity between employees on the same grade with the same or comparable years of experience. 
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The Board also moved our bus drivers from Scale-8 to Scale-9 based on both their scope of 

responsibility and market factors.  We have had ongoing recruitment challenges for our drivers and this $200 
thousand adjustment should mitigate this to some extent. 

 
The School Board also agreed to identify an additional $1.9 million to lower both the proposed 

deductibles and the employee cost of employee health care.  In fact, the total additional cost of the health 
care subsidy will be $3.8 million on a full year basis.  Surging health care costs combined with new federal 
fees and regulations makes sustaining an employee health care plan an onerous task. 

 
Our mission statement and current strategic plan, Compass to 2015, place student achievement at 

the front end of all decision making.  This was true of the budget process as well.  While not able to fund new 
programs, we have sustained our continuous improvement model through self-examination and 
reprioritizing.  We permitted the sunset of Project X-CD, a middle school program for at-risk students, since 
the longitudinal data did not validate a long-term impact in the three middle schools where it operated.  We 
have allocated the $1.6 million annual cost of this program to system wide improvements that should have a 
positive impact on more schools.  

 
While the operating budget allows VBCPS to make some small gains, the state of the Capital 

Improvement Program (CIP) is a concern.  We are clearly pleased with the new Kellam High School and are 
pleased that a consolidated Kemps Landing Magnet-Old Donation Center is now under design.  In addition, 
modernization plans for John B. Dey Elementary School will get under way as well. Virginia Beach’s steady, 
strategic approach to renovation and rebuilding over recent years has ensured that children are attending 
school in buildings that meet today’s instructional needs.  However, at $316.6 million, the CIP is less than half 
of the approved $635 million it totaled five years ago.  The elimination of all state support, including lottery 
funding and our inability to allocate operating funds to the CIP, with an inventory of 85 schools, calls for 
another funding source. At this pace, our replacement cycle has slipped to a century and a half – we believe 
our citizens expect us to do better.  

 
The upcoming fiscal year will bring many challenges not the least of which will be the reshaping of a 

new strategic plan; we look forward to the input of all stakeholders, especially city leadership.  VBCPS has 
become renowned across the country for its groundbreaking Compass to 2015, which has helped drive 
improved graduation rates, decrease the dropout rate, increase the number of industry certifications our 
students have earned and offer new opportunities for children, such as Green Run Collegiate and An 
Achievable Dream Academy.  Undoubtedly, it is the fine support of our City Council and city leadership that 
have helped distinguish VBCPS as a leader in public education and thousands of children have been and are 
benefiting. 

 
Sincerely, 

 

 
 
Daniel D. Edwards, Chairman 
School Board of the City of Virginia Beach 
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Sheila S. Magula, Ed.D. 
Superintendent 

 

February 4, 2014 
 

 
Chairman Edwards and School Board Members: 

 
For the last six months, I have had the pleasure of helping guide many important initiatives toward 
fruition. Looking forward, the presentation of a 2014-15 fiscal year budget certainly ranks among the most 
important because it essentially will make possible everything we do on behalf of children in the next 
school year.  Before I get into the details of this proposal, I would like to take a moment to celebrate all the 
hard work and positive outcomes the division has seen this year. Our teachers, principals, administrators 
and support personnel have performed superbly under the weight of a stagnant economy and increasing 
professional challenges. For that, we thank them.  They have inspired many, many students who will use 
the life lessons they have learned here to propel them to success. 

 
Among notable school division accomplishments are: 

 
 Virginia Beach City Public Schools (VBCPS) was one of only seven school divisions in Virginia to be 

named to the Advanced Placement (AP) District Honor Roll by the College Board. This distinction 
was given to the division for expanding access to AP coursework while also improving the number of 
students scoring 3 or higher on AP exams. 

 VBCPS was also named an Arts Partner in the 2013 ALLI Awards by the Cultural Alliance of Greater 
Hampton Roads, recognizing the division’s commitment to developing diverse fine arts and music 
programs that reach large audiences. 

  VBCPS and our partner military commands in Hampton Roads earned the 2013 Pete Taylor 
Partnership of Excellence Award. This means our joint efforts to meet the needs of military-
connected children have been recognized as the best in the nation. 

 Each year many of our wonderful staff members achieve awards and honors. As examples, Carrie 
Gantt, Virginia Beach Teacher of the Year, received the distinction of being named the 2014 Region 
2 Teacher of the Year. In addition, Paula Johnson was named the 2013 Outstanding Secondary 
Assistant Principal of the Year by the Virginia Association of Secondary School Principals. 

 VBCPS has outperformed the state on an important key academic measure – the cohort Dropout 
Rate. The dropout rate for the Class of 2013 was 4.9 percent. The state average was 5.9 percent. 

 All 11 VBCPS high schools were ranked in the top 9 percent nationwide by The Washington Post 
newspaper. 

 
We have much to be proud of in Virginia Beach; developing a fiscal year budget that helps maintain VBCPS 
as a high-performing school division chief among them. While this budget proposal does not contain 
funding for aggressive new initiatives and program improvements, it continues to provide a solid 
foundation as VBCPS moves ahead with its groundbreaking strategic plan, Compass to 2015 – a plan that 
will be refined and reshaped in the coming year. 

  



[4] 
 

Chairman Edwards and Members of the School Board 
Page 2 
February 4, 2014 
 
 

At $697.8 million, the proposed FY 2014-15 operating budget stands at $13 million more than the current 
operating budget. However, this increase is somewhat deceiving because it implies on the face of things 
that VBCPS has additional funding to spend on new initiatives. That is not the case. Plans are to target any 
additional funds received from the state and the City of Virginia Beach toward addressing significant new 
and increased costs. Even then, we will have to access monies held in reserve funds to close the gap.  It is 
for this very purpose that I am recommending $16 million be moved from the special school reserve fund 
and $2 million from the Sandbridge TIF into the operating budget. 

 

I would like to stress that over the last four years we have moved $51 million out of savings into our 
operating budgets -- an action that undoubtedly saved jobs and programs. This ability to draw on 
reserve funds is attributable to the aggressive savings efforts put into place over recent years to keep 
the school division’s financial house in order. In previous budget messages, the superintendent 
enumerated numerous savings strategies such as cutting positions, initiating energy savings programs, 
cutting non-personnel spending across the board and eliminating targeted programs. These efforts 
contributed to the solid budget proposal I am able to put forth now. 
 

Without access to savings and some increases in state and city funding, VBCPS would be hard pressed to 
handle the cost increases ahead. For instance: 

 Our net VRS costs will significantly increase next fiscal year – by $6 million, the result of rising rates; 
and 

 The costs associated with providing quality employee health care are expected to rise by 
approximately 4 percent, assuming that there will be some employer cost savings from plan 
design changes and adjusted deductibles for employees. The extra funding needed amounts to 
more than $1.3 million. 

 

Some of the additional cost increases VBCPS is facing are self-imposed, but necessary to help ensure 
that employees receive some measure of relief in an environment where the pressure is on them to 
help shoulder unwieldy benefit cost increases. Therefore: 

 It is recommended that VBCPS provide all eligible employees a 1.34 percent adjustment to their 
base salaries. The cost of this adjustment is $6.5 million. However, this will be year three of 
requiring employees to pay another 1 percent of their salaries into the Virginia Retirement System 
(VRS). This does allow the school system to recoup a savings of $4.3 million, which will largely offset 
the cost of the recommended salary increase. 

 In addition, $900,000 is being set aside to address equity issues on the unified scale. 
 

However, even while strategic transfers provide some necessary resources to address cost increases; more 
money is needed when you consider real expenses.  In fact, when the additional costs are totaled, 
unadjusted expenses total $708.2 million, resulting in the need to trim.  Administration recommends 
accomplishing this by allowing Project X-CD to sunset, thus saving $1.6 million, and by trimming $8.9 million 
from the baseline budget. Adjustments to that baseline largely were made by recouping savings in the salary 
line items from turnover and the subsequent hiring of personnel who, for the most part, have salaries that 
are lower than the individuals they are replacing. 
 

As in any budget, progress is maintained by strategic moves of monies within resources. For example, $1 
million has been set aside to provide a pool of funds for all middle schools to address the needs of students 
who are struggling with literacy. While details of this plan will be shared with the School Board in the near 
future, one important aspect involves providing 13 schools with a .5 reading specialist (excluding only Kemps  
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Landing Magnet and the Renaissance Academy middle school program since its class sizes are lower than at 
the traditional middle 1schools).  In essence, this funding allows an expansion of much-needed resources, 
beyond the current three Project X-CD schools, to students who struggle with the skill most fundamental to 
their success. In addition, the budget proposal allocates $600,000 for two other literacy programs at the 
elementary level: Three hundred kindergarten through second grade teachers would receive extensive 
professional development in instructional strategies for effectively teaching struggling readers. In addition, a 
summer reading program would be developed to serve the 12 neediest, non-Title I schools. 

 
Now that I have addressed some of the particulars of next year’s recommendations, I would like to address 
the timing of this budget submission. As you are aware, VBCPS must present an operating budget to the City 
of Virginia Beach prior to the finalization of the state’s biennial budget and the city’s final accounting of 
revenues due to the school system under the revenue-sharing formula. Consequently, the possibility exists 
that VBCPS will receive more funding than what is addressed in this proposal. If that proves the case, a 
starting point for the School Board’s discussions could be those needs that could not be accommodated in 
the current proposal, but have nonetheless been deemed worthy of consideration. An accounting of those 
needs is included on page 23 in this document. 
 
The other issue I want to address is the Capital Improvement Program (CIP). The School Board is aware that 
in the past monies from the Sandbridge TIF were transferred into the CIP to help expedite important 
projects. However, in recent years, the operating budget’s needs have proved more pressing. Consequently, 
the administration has recommended, and the Board has supported, transferring those funds into the 
operating budget rather than the CIP. Understandably, reduced funding for the CIP has contributed to a 
slowdown in the Virginia Beach City Public Schools building and renovation program. At the current rate of 
funding, VBCPS will complete only four projects in the next eight to 10 years. Clearly we need to have 
strategic conversations in the near future about how to improve this worrisome reality. 

 
In closing, inherent in any fiscal year budget is a certain amount of stress because difficult choices have to be 
made. However, budgets also come with a measure of hope. This proposal is no exception. It has been 
thoughtfully developed to transition from Compass to 2015 to the next iteration in strategic planning. This is a 
school division that lives and breathes its motto, “Ahead of the Curve.” With the help of a community that 
loves its public schools, the future holds promise of great things to come. Together we will shape a new 
strategic plan that will take VBCPS to even greater heights. So, while I offer a budget proposal that is 
constrained by our present-day financial reality, please know that I am proud to be part of the team that is 
determined to secure a stellar future for the children of this city 

 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 

 
Sheila S. Magula 
Superintendent 
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Glossary of VBCPS Operating Budget Terms 
 

On-Time Graduation Rate-The percentage of students 
who earned a Board of Education approved diploma 
within the first four years of entering high school.  
 

Operating Budget-A guide that is developed and 
published annually to explain the budgetary process  
for the upcoming budget development cycle and promote 
a clear understanding of budget preparation and 
submission requirements. 
 
Operating Expenses-The cost for personnel, materials, 
and equipment required for a department to function. 
 

Operating Revenue-Funds that the government  
receives as income to pay for ongoing operations.  It 
includes such items as taxes, fees from specific services, 
interest earnings, and grant revenues.  Operating 
revenues are used to pay for day-to-day services. 
 

Ordinance-A law set forth by a governmental authority;  
a municipal law established by the City Council. 
 

Pay-As-You-Go Basis-A term used to describe a 
financial policy by which capital outlays are financed  
from current revenues rather than through borrowing. 
 
Percentage of Teachers with Graduate Degrees-
Instructional personnel who have earned a master's 
degree or higher, based on the information provided by 
the Virginia Department of Education in its annual school 
report cards. 
 

Peer/Adult Mentoring (mentorship)-Mentoring is a 
developmental partnership through which one person 
shares knowledge, skills, information, and perspective to 
foster the personal and professional growth of someone 
else. The power of mentoring is that it creates a one-of-
a-kind opportunity for collaboration, goal achievement, 
and problem-solving. 
 

Performance Assessment-Any assessment strategy, 
beyond standardized and multiple choice tests, designed 
to estimate a child's knowledge, understanding, ability, 
skill and/or attitudes.  Performance-based assessments 
typically include, but are not limited to, exhibitions, 
investigations, demonstrations, written or oral responses, 
journals, and portfolios.   
 

Performance Budget-A budget wherein expenditures 
are based primarily upon measurable performance of 
activities and work programs. 
 

Performance Indicators-Specific quantitative and 
qualitative measures of work performed as an objective 
of specific departments or programs. 
 

Performance Measure-Data collected to determine how 
effective or efficient a program is in achieving its 
objectives. 
 

Per Pupil Allocation-The amount of money per student 
that is allocated to each school building for the 
acquisition of basic materials, supplies, and equipment 
for the benefit of the students enrolled at that site.  

Personnel Services-Expenditures for salaries, wages, 
and fringe benefits of a government’s employees. 
 

PISA- is an acronym for Programme for International 
Student Assessment. It is a student assessment tool 
geared for use to support research, benchmarking, and 
school improvement efforts. 

 

Prior-Year Encumbrances-Obligations from previous 
fiscal years in the form of purchase orders, contracts, or 
salary commitments which are chargeable to an 
appropriation, and for which a part of the appropriation is 
reserved.  They cease to be encumbrances when the 
obligations are paid or otherwise terminated. 
 

Professional Development Program (PDP)-The name 
given to the School Board-approved program of focused 
professional development in the area of curriculum and 
instruction. PDP consists of 15 division-sponsored hours 
and 7 site-based (third-day) hours of professional 
development.  The primary focus of the professional 
development program is to use standards, data, and 
strategies that lead to student achievement. 

 

Professional Learning Community-A small group of 
educators who commit to long-term collaboration to 
improve student achievement.  They meet regularly, thus 
establishing a trusting environment where the members 
may candidly discuss learning and teaching.  The group is 
self-directed, valuing the professional opinions of its 
members about the unique challenges they face. 
 

Program-A group of related activities performed by one or 
more organizational units for the purpose of 
accomplishing a function for which the government is 
responsible. 
 

Program Budget-A budget which allocates money to the 
functions or activities of a government rather than to 
specific items of cost or to specific departments. 
 

Program Performance Budget-A method of budgeting 
whereby the services provided to the residents is broken 
down in identifiable service programs or performance 
units.  A unit can be a department, a division, or a 
workgroup.  Each program has an identifiable service or 
output and objectives to effectively provide the service.  
Performance indicators measure the effectiveness and 
efficiency of the service provided by the program. 

 

Program Revenue (Income)-Revenues earned by a 
program, including fees for services, license and permit 
fees, and fines. 
 

Proposed Budget-A plan of financial operations 
submitted by the Superintendent to the School Board 
detailing proposed revenues, appropriations, 
expenditures, and transfers for the upcoming fiscal year. 
 

Proprietary Funds- The proprietary funds account for 
self-financing, business-like activities. 
 

Pupil Support-Activities which provide technical, personal, 
and logistical support to facilitate instruction. Included are 
attendance and social work services, guidance services, 
health services, and psychological services. 
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